BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL
PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 28th May 2009

PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Johanne Cameron, Sebastian Daly, Simon Harrison, Richard Head, John Price, Frank Speed (from min.124) and Chris Watkin.

IN ATTENDANCE


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

122/09
Election of Chairman and Vice-Chairman for 2009-2010.  Cllr Bettley-Smith was nominated to serve as Chairman (proposed by Cllr Price, seconded by Cllr Head); Cllr Head was nominated to serve as Vice-Chairman (proposed by Cllr Bettley-Smith, seconded by Cllr Berrisford). There being no other nominations it was:


RESOLVED that Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith and Richard Head be elected to serve respectively as Chairman and Vice-Chairman for 2009-2010.
123/09
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Ball, Hales, Morris and Speed.  An aplogy for absence had also been received from County Councillor Chapman, who was attending a meeting of another parish council, and from Borough Councillor Becket who was away.

124/09
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.

Cllr Watkin declared a personal interest in planning application 09/00023 (Solar panel, Ladygates) as a resident of Ladygates, but not a close neighbour.


All members declared a personal interest in the same application as the applicant was a borough councillor, with whom the Parish Council worked closely.

(Cllr Speed joined the meeting during consideration of this item)

125/09
The Council considered the appointment of members to serve on outside bodies and internal groups.

126/09
RESOLVED that the following members be appointed to outside bodies.

Village Hall





Cameron
Conservation Advisory Working Group

Berrisford, Harrison
Standards Committee



Bettley-Smith (as Chairman)


(Vice-Chairman to deputise as necessary)
Newcastle District Parish Councils Association
Cameron

Betley Trust





Mrs Jennifer Walton


(subject to her willingness to continue)
Children & Learning Partnership


Berrisford

(to act as a point of contact though the Council would not actively seek to influence the meetings of the Partnership)
127/09
RESOLVED that the following members be appointed to internal groups.

Press Liaison



Cllr Harrison to liaise with parish magazine






Chairman and Vice-Chairman to liaise with







other media

Internal Accounts


Responsible Financial Officer (Clerk)

Notice Boards


Hales, Price

Grants/ Funding


Bettley-Smith, Head

Parish Council News


Cameron, Daly, Watkin
Planning:


Balterley


Ball, Morris, Watkin

Betley



Bettley-Smith, Daly, Hales, Harrison, Head


Wrinehill


Berrisford, Price

Conservation



Berrisford

Laudy Croft Maintenance

Bettley-Smith, Hales, Price, Speed

Transport Co-ordinator

Speed

Traffic Working Group

Bettley-Smith, Daly, Head, Watkin

Memorial Garden


Bettley-Smith, Daly, Hales, Morris, Speed

Environmental Champions Group
Berrisford, Cameron
Website Working Group

Berrisford, Bettley-Smith, Cameron, Harrison,






  Head  (quorum to be two members)
128/09
The Clerk outlined to members the requirement to carry out certain annual requirements: the appointment of a Responsible Financial Officer; risk assessment; and the consideration of Standing Orders.

129/09
RESOLVED that the Clerk (Gwyn Griffiths) be reappointed as Responsible Financial Officer for 2009-2010.
130/09
The Clerk outlined the requirement for the Council to carry out an annual risk assessment. He set out for members the physical, financial and policy risks which might face the Council, and the measures in place to address such risks.


RESOLVED
a) the Council noted that it had enhanced its financial procedures during the year by initialling invoices authorised for payment, by increasing its fidelity cover, and by the Clerk preparing a file of correspondence made available to members at each meeting;




b) that the Council is satisfied that it has carried out an appropriate risk assessment, and that all necessary and appropriate measures are in place.

131/09
RESOLVED that no changes be made to Standing Orders, but that the issue be reviewed at the September meeting.
132/09
RESOLVED that meetings for 2009-2010 be held on the fourth Thursday of each month, but that no meetings be scheduled at this point for the months of August and December.
133/09
RESOLVED that, subject to the correction of ‘Ceclaration’ in minute 93/09 to read ‘Declaration’, the minutes of the meeting of 23rd April 2009 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.
134/09
The Chairman reported on the following activities since the last meeting of the Council. He had attended the Bonfire Committee presentation to receive their grant to the Parish Council, and had paid tribute to their efforts; information on those wishing to participate in Neighbourhood Watch had been passed to the police; he had chaired the annual meeting of electors; he had attended the Mayor’s Reception and presented prizes to the Betley under-14 football team; he had written to Mr Prickett thanking him for his interest in joining the Council.

135/09
The Clerk reported on the following matters:

Minutes. The Clerk apologised that no agenda item had been listed for the approval of the minutes of the special meeting of 14th May, though copies had been supplied to members and were now open to approval.


RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 14th May 2009 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.

Memorial Garden. At the last normal meeting the Clerk had been asked to investigate possible sources of further funding for the repaving of the Memorial Garden. He drew members’ attention to the grant funding toward concurrent functions provided by the Borough Council, and suggested that the work proposed would qualify for funding from this source.


RESOLVED that further work to draw up a specification for this work be drawn up for the June meeting of the Council.

Website. The Clerk reported that he had followed up the possibility of deleting the old website through the Nominet organisation. Unfortunately the site did not fall within their area of control, but they had passed the Clerk on to the US-based organisation which appeared to have responsibility. They had agreed to investigate the possibility of closure. The Clerk would seek to progress the matter.


Core Strategy Inquiry. The Clerk reported on his attendance at the Inquiry, at which the submissions made by the Council had been fully considered.


Direct Payments from Newcastle Borough Council. The Clerk reported that the Borough Council was seeking the Council’s permission to make future payments by BACS direct transfer. In the Clerk’s view this would be helpful, and it was agreed to consider the matter formally at the June meeting.

136/09
The Council considered the following planning application.
09/00233/FUL  Solar panel, 25 Ladygates, Betley

RESOLVED that the Parish Council supports the application.
137/09
The Council considered the following planning application.

09/00239/FUL  Vehicular access, Pear Tree Farm, Balterley Green Road, Balterley

RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection to the application.
138/09
The Council received a Decision Notice in respect of the following planning application:

09/00125/FUL Covered smoking shelter, Hand and Trumpet, Main Road, Wrinehill – PERMITTED

139/09
The Clerk reported that an appeal had been lodged with regard to the refusal of planning application 08/00954/COU (Change of use farm building to residential/office accommodation, Pear Tree Farm, Balterley).


RESOLVED that the Council restates its position in respect of the application.

The Clerk also reported that the Borough Council was to consider, at its Planning Committee on 2nd June, enforcement action in respect of a breach of planning control at Green Valley Farm, Common Lane, Betley (accommodation limited to tourist use only).

(Cllr Daly declared a personal interest as the party concerned was a client. Cllr Speed

declared a personal interest as the party concerned sometimes worked for

his family business)

140/09
Members reviewed issues raised at the recent Annual Parish Meeting.


Community Speed Watch. Although an individual had indicated his support for such an initiative it remained the case that the Council could not progress such a scheme without evidence of significant practical support and involvement.


Informal Open Space.  The view had been expressed that older children in the village would appreciate an informal open space provided with full-size goalposts for casual use. Unfortunately it did not seem possible to identify an open space within the control of any public authority which might be used for such a purpose.


Attendance. Members were disappointed at the low turnout for the meeting. A number of suggestions were made for promoting the 2010 meeting.

RESOLVED
a) that the issue of informal open space be discussed further at the June meeting;




b) that arrangements for the 2010 meeting be discussed in February 2010.
141/09
The Chairman reported that all information relating to Neighbourhood Watch had now been forwarded to the police, but no response had been received to date.
142/09
Members considered a draft specification drawn up for a village website.

RESOLVED that the matter be discussed further at the June meeting.
143/09
Members considered the desirability of drawing up a Forward Plan of Council business.


RESOLVED that the Clerk draw up a template for the next meeting.
144/09
The Clerk submitted to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, the financial statement to 28th May 2009, and a summary of accounts for 2008-2009.

RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following:

DT Askey

Meml Gdn maintenance
£135.00
746



b) that the Financial Statement be received;



c) that the summary of accounts for 2008-09 be received, and that the Council notes the generally healthy financial position at year end.
145/09
Members of the Laudy Croft Maintenance Working Group reported that spraying to tackle docks on the site would be beneficial, and that action was urgently needed to replace the damaged warning signs on the site boundary.

RESOLVED 
a) that the Clerk instruct the Council’s contractors to carry out weed spraying subject to a maximum budget of £200;
(Cllr Speed declared a personal interest in this matter owing to his business

connections with the contractor, and abstained from the vote)



b) that the Chairman and Vice-Chairman, with the co-operation of the Clerk, take urgent steps to obtain and fix appropriate signage, subject to a maximum budget of £100.
146/09
Members considered arrangements for a Christmas Tree at the Memorial Garden, including the possibility of using the evergreen tree on-site rather than using the tree provided by Newcastle BC. In view of the possible damage to the tree, and the need to move the existing electrical installation it was RESOLVED that the Council continues with the existing policy of using the tree provided by the Borough Council.

Cllr Speed reported that plants for summer bedding would be purchased at Chelford on 4th June, and planted-out on Sunday 7th June.

147/09
Members considered issues relating to communication. It was agreed that the principal subjects for the next issue of the parish magazine should be the issues arising from the Annual Parish Meeting identified in minute 140/09. It was agreed that the content of the Autumn 2009 Parish Council News should be considered at the July meeting.
148/09
It was noted that a Give Way sign had now been re-erected at the Back Lane/ B5500 junction, in accordance with the previous arrangement at this location.

149/09
Members considered area issues raised by members.


Betley. A member expressed concern that the proposed approach to recycling would lead to unsightly plastic bags of various colours blowing around the area.


RESOLVED that recycling and refuse collection be considered at the next meeting.
150/09
The Clerk submitted details of correspondence received since the last meeting.


RESOLVED that the Clerk investigate the possibility of obtaining copies of the Newcastle Civic Society’s Newsletter for individual members.
151/09
Members considered future agenda items.


RESOLVED that the issue of police communication with the community be included in the June agenda.
